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CITY OF WASHINGTON, ILLINOIS 
City Council Meeting 

Monday, March 1, 2021 
Five Points Washington Banquet Room at 6:30 P.M. 

 
 

Call to Order Mayor Manier called the regular meeting of Monday, March 1, 2021 to order at 6:30 
p.m. in a banquet room at Five Points, Washington providing remote listening access 
 

Roll Call Present and answering roll call were Aldermen Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, 
Cobb, Dingledine, and Stevens 
 

Also Present City Administrator Ray Forsythe, City Engineer Dennis Carr, Public Works Director 
Kevin Schone, P & D Director Jon Oliphant, Police Chief Mike McCoy, Fire Chief Brett 
Brown, and former City Clerk Pat Brown 
 

Present Remotely Finance Director Joanie Baxter, City Treasurer Ellen Dingledine, and Matt DeLand from 
Enterprise Leasing 
 

Absent Alderman Yoder 
 

Pledge of Allegiance All present stood for the Pledge of Allegiance 
 

Agenda Review The Agenda was reviewed and stood as presented 
 

Approve Consent 
Agenda 

Mayor Manier presented the Consent Agenda for approval of the following items:  
a.) Approval of minutes of February 15, 2021 Regular Council meeting 
b.) Approval of Monthly Reports as of January 31, 2021 
 
Alderman Cobb moved and Alderman Adams seconded to accept the Consent Agenda  
 
On roll call on the motion to approve was: 
Ayes:  7   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens 
Nays:  0   
Motion declared carried. 
 

Announcements and 
Proclamations 
 

None at this time 
 

Audience Comments Bob and Allison Montgomery shared a request for the streetlight above their property 
to be realigned over the road, as to not affect the growing cycle of their crops. A copy 
of their full request is included and made part of these minutes. 
Christina Norris addressed Council to bring awareness to transportation issues for 
disabled adults, elderly and bike safety concerns. She explained that transportation is 
a basic life necessity needed for healthcare, food, employment and independence. She 
shared that she is personally affected by this issue. She noted that if a person needs to 
bike, they may be limited to their distance due to their physical ability. She also shared 
that she has seen her son almost hit while riding his bike to school due drivers not 
paying attention. She has notified police of this issue. Ms. Norris explained that she 
created a petition in 2019 but hasn’t received feedback. She stated that every city 
around Washington has something for disabled adults but we don’t. She shared the 
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option of using CityLift but there is no funding or a contract for it. Another option is 
WeCare but they only transport to rural areas and CityLink which is a public bus 
system but it is not equipped to help disabled adults. Ms. Norris asked that the City 
arrange talks with CityLift and continue this consideration. 
 

Standing Committee: 
Finance & Personnel 
Committee 

 

Chairman Daniel Cobb, Finance and Personnel Committee, reported none at this time. 

Standing Committee: 
Public Safety 
Committee 

 

Chairman Brian Butler, Public Safety Committee, reported none at this time.  
 

Standing Committee: 
Public Works 
Committee 

 

Chairman Mike Brownfield, Public Works Committee introduced Public Works 
Director, Kevin Schone to provide updates about the Gillman Sump Collection project. 
Mr. Schone shared that the City budgeted for two sump locations on Gillman. He 
stated that the project was completed in late 2020 with good results. Mr. Schone 
shared that they had also requested pricing on the center section of Gillman which 
was less concerning than the other two sections but still needed the Sump 
consideration. Mr. Schone noted that there is unused funds that could be used to 
complete this project. He noted that G.A. Rich was the lowest bidder at $74,952 and 
they assured they could complete the project by April 30, 2021 if approved.  
 
Alderman Dingledine moved and Alderman Butler seconded to approve  
 
On roll call on the motion to approve was: 
Ayes:  6  Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Dingledine, Stevens 
Nays:  0   
Abstain:  1  Cobb, resides in the specified area and will be directly affected by this 
project. 
Motion declared carried. 
 
Chairman Brownfield, introduced Mr. Schone to provide updates about the Public 
Works Department Budget Requests. Mr. Schone shared an overview of project 
considerations for the Street Department, Stormwater Department, Water Treatment 
Department, Waste Water Department, Distributions and Collections Department, 
Fleet Maintenance, Equipment Considerations, Building Maintenance, Staff 
Considerations. Alderman Brownfield shared that the asphalt paver is a big-ticket item 
that could pay for itself.  Alderman Adams noted that Mr. Schone put in a lot of detail 
into his report and appreciated it. Alderman Dingledine shared his favor of the budget. 
City Administrator Ray Forsythe shared that many of the details in the Public Works 
Budget Requests are also shared in the Budget Review that will be presented by 
Finance Director Baxter later in the meeting. Alderman Cobb acknowledged the effort 
put into the Budget Requests and asked about the 16-year payback of the asphalt 
paver. He noted that the equipment is approximately $200,000 and asked to clarify 
what we are spending a year to rent it. Mr. Schone provided that the City pays 
$12,500 per year. He explained that a lease option is not financially reasonable. He 
also noted that we rent a paver for a month and we hope there isn’t rain during that 
time. He also shared that the City could complete projects that might not normally be 
addressed for several years. Alderman Cobb noted that he has received positive 
feedback for some of the projects completed with the use of a paver. Alderman 
Stevens asked about project considerations for the waste water treatment budget. 
She asked Alderman Brownfield if there were priorities on the request sheet. 
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Alderman Stevens listed a few items from the project considerations and asked if 
there was going to be a list made of priorities if some projects couldn’t be completed. 
Mr. Schone replied that all the projects listed are important and is looking for 
guidance from Council if they feel the same way. Mr. Schone offered to create a 
priority list. He also stated that he is identifying all the items on the list as needed 
items to be addressed and he is bringing this plan to try to get some of the jobs done 
so residents feel that their tax dollars are being used. Alderman Brownfield stated that 
staff has other responsibilities and when an emergency happens, production stops. He 
also stated that a list may not be needed but just having a plan will help. Mayor 
Manier shared that Public Works had discussed that it is not necessarily a priority list 
but let’s do all that we can. Alderman Brownfield agreed. 
 
Chairman Brownfield, introduced City Engineer Dennis Carr to provide updates about 
the Enterprise Lease Program. Mr. Carr shared that this program has been discussed 
previously in Public Works where it was noted that there is a global microchip 
shortage that has stopped production of 2021 vehicles. Mr. Carr noted that the 
program called for eleven Public Works and eight Police Department vehicles to be 
replaced. He shared that they removed one of the Public Works vehicles from the 
original consideration. Mr. Carr shared the schedule for the upcoming fiscal year and 
shared that they have looked into the difference between purchasing locally versus 
ordering from the factory. He noted that purchasing locally would be about $15 per 
month, per vehicle, more which would result in approximately $6500 per year total. 
Matt DeLand from Enterprise leasing provided that there is a $400 service charge 
when selling the vehicle. He also shared that the information is available online. 
Alderman Brownfield said his apprehension was due to the amount of information 
provided very quickly. Alderman Dingledine shared his trust in Mr. Carr because of his 
previous experience with the program and he likes that this allows a smooth payment 
option. Alderman Adams stated his interest in using the replacement of nine vehicles 
this year as a trial run. Mr. Forsythe reached out to Rock Island who shared that they 
have been happy with the program as well. Mayor Manier expressed his interest in 
using the local business because they give back to the community. Alderman Cobb 
asked for clarification on the price difference if we do obtain the vehicle locally. Mr. 
DeLand shared that the slight increase is due to a dealer holdback fee that the leasing 
company would not receive if the vehicle is obtained locally. Alderman Brownfield 
asked if there are any other fees throughout the course of the lease. Mr. DeLand 
shared the fee breakdown for the leased life of the vehicle.  Mr. Forsythe asked if 
Council was interested in staff bringing this proposal back at the next meeting for 
consideration. It was agreed to do so. Alderman Cobb asked if Mr. Carr had ever 
received any concerns about the program when he was in Freeport. Mr. Carr shared 
that his only concerns were personnel based. He noted that personnel had questioned 
why the City was investing in its equipment and not its personnel.  
 
Chairman Brownfield, introduced Mr. Schone to provide department updates. Mr. 
Schone noted that there have been a few water leaks that have been addressed, they 
have picked up more brush and they are cleaning up extra rock with the street 
sweeper and blowers. He shared that residents have been appreciative. Mr. Schone 
shared that they will start making improvements to the Legion Road facility. Mayor 
Manier stated that he’s not sure that any of the rock stuck to the roads this past year 
due to the quantity in the curbs and gutters. Mr. Butler agreed and stated that in 
some places it feels that it is a gravel road and we should look at it more carefully. Mr. 
Carr shared that once the clean-up is completed, he will review the issues. He noted 
that rock will not stick to brand new asphalt and a new process is being developed to 
handle the situation. Mr. Carr went on to share that the Lawndale project is about to 
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begin and Holland will follow. The Hilldale project design is near completion. Planning 
and Zoning Director Oliphant shared an update regarding the Comprehensive Plan. He 
shared that the data gathering is near completion and they will schedule a kick-off 
open house as well as stakeholder interviews.  
 

Mayor Mayor Manier asked if Mr. Carr was aware of the crop concern that was shared during 
Public Comments. Mr. Carr shared that this also happened along Orange Prairie Road 
in Peoria and they will follow up with the Montgomery’s. Mayor Manier stated, in 
response to the transportation concerns, that he had met with Jim Bremner, the 
Township Supervisor and had also shared this concern and had offered to put funds 
towards the program. He also noted that CityLink is doing a survey to consider 
Washington and asked if Mr. Oliphant could check with CityLift if they would consider 
as well. He noted that CityLink would require 35% of the cost to be paid for by the 
City. Mayor also shared that he had reached out to WeCare at which time he offered a 
donation to acquire their service and they were not interested.  
 

City Administrator City Administrator Forsythe introduced Finance Director Baxter who provided a 
summary of the Budget Review - Group 3 (Street & Related Funds, Capital Project 
Funds and Remainder of General Fund). He noted this was also discussed at the Public 
Works meeting. Mr. Forsythe requested that Council note how aggressive they would 
like to be with Capital Improvements. Ms. Baxter shared a visual presentation that is 
included and made part of these minutes. She began with an overview of the 
Legislative/Administrative Accounts. She noted that these are smaller funds. Ms. 
Baxter pointed out the “Variance Column” because it highlights the difference 
between the previous year and this year. In the column, Ms. Baxter reviewed the line 
item “Professional Fees” because of the increase. She shared that it will increase due 
to Compensation and Classification Study and the Recodifying of the Code. Ms. Baxter 
also noted that there is a slight increase in the budget due to the need to purchase a 
few Tyler Modules which will complete the City’s implementation of the new 
software. She also noted that personnel is up slightly. Alderman Cobb asked about the 
storage unit. Former City Clerk Brown shared that the unit houses old records from 
the previous attorney that may contain original documents and once the current 
records at City Hall are destroyed, the records in the storage unit will be moved to City 
Hall for storage. Ms. Baxter shared budget updates in City Hall and noted increases 
due to the addition of personnel and a new phone system. Alderman Cobb asked if the 
$2,400 allocated to phone maintenance will go away with the new phone system. Ms. 
Baxter stated that she wasn’t quite sure due to the new system style but there is a 
possibility it could go away. Ms. Baxter introduced Mr. Schone to provide an update 
from the Street Department. Mr. Schone opened the floor for any questions. 
Alderman Cobb asked about the bridge inspection fees since City Engineer Dennis Carr 
is getting his license. Mr. Carr shared that there is an issue with obtaining the license 
online and we had to budget for the bridge inspections in the event that the online 
issue is not corrected. Alderman Cobb asked about the message board. Mr. Schone 
shared that they are using the current message board which was purchased just after 
the tornado but it isn’t enough and is in poor shape so a second board is needed. 
Alderman Cobb asked if the budgeted money for the Fog Seal would cover all MFT 
plans. Mr. Carr responded that this would cover the next fiscal year’s MFT project but 
it can be pulled out of the budget because IDOT gave approval to use MFT funds for 
the rock issues. Ms. Baxter explained that the Telecommunications Tax has been 
declining and we use that fund to fund the TC3 Contract. Police Chief McCoy stated 
that this is the new fee and we will no longer pay per call. Mr. Forsythe noted during 
the early phase of COVID it was agreed upon to use up to $500,000 of this fund, 
however, none of it was used. Ms. Baxter then proceeded to discuss the cemetery. It 
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was noted that the expenses are more than the revenue and that an increase in prices 
and fees is likely needed. The last increase was done in 2013. Mr. Forsythe noted that 
the fee increase could take place at a later time and we don’t want to receive revenue 
but just cover our cost. Mr. Schone noted that he and City Clerk Brod are researching 
other communities to see where we align. Ms. Baxter introduced Mr. Carr to share 
information about the MFT. No questions were asked regarding the MFT budget. Ms. 
Baxter went on to discuss Storm Water Management. She noted that we do not have 
a funding source for these projects. Mr. Forsythe stated that putting these funds into 
their own budget, instead of the general fund, allows Council to see how the funds are 
being spent. Mr. Schone stated that there are many small projects that are being done 
and this will help track their spending better. Mr. Carr shared that some of these 
projects have grants which help. Alderman Cobb asked if the $60,000 that was just 
approved for the Gillman project could come out. Mr. Schone confirmed that it can. 
Alderman Stevens asked about a ditch project. Mr. Schone replied some of the ditches 
are filled in and he feels they can do the project engineering work in-house and utilize 
a wheeled excavator to clear the ditches from the road. Mr. Schone shared that 
several neighborhoods could use this. Ms. Baxter went on to share information 
regarding the Washington 223 Debt Service Fund and the Mallard Crossing Special 
Services Area Fund which appear but there is no budget since they are paid off. Mr. 
Forsythe shared that there is $100,000 in the Build Illinois Program for 223 but there is 
a communication lag due to a change in State Senators. Mayor Mainer noted that it is 
a portion of the “Brady Bill” and we should have more information soon. Mr. Forsythe 
shared that the rent income from the farm has increased due to the new lease. Ms. 
Baxter then shared information for the combined Freedom Parkway and Lakeshore 
projects. Mr. Carr shared they can start construction in September. Mr. Forsythe 
noted that the advantage of starting sooner, rather than later, opens up the 
properties for private development. Alderman Cobb asked if future PPUATS money 
could be used and it was confirmed. Mr. Oliphant clarified that the PPUATS money is 
earmarked but now we’d like to move the project ahead of its original schedule. Mr. 
Carr shared that Bobolink project should start around April 1, 2021 and may creep into 
the next fiscal year. Mr. Carr gave details about the Freedom Parkway and Lakeshore, 
Hilldale, Safe Routes to School, Centennial Recreation Trail, N. Lawndale, and W. 
Holland projects. Ms. Baxter reviewed the General Fund Unrestricted. She shared that 
they are remaining conservative in their estimates. She stated that this is where 
transfers into the other funds came from. Ms. Baxter shared the General Fund 
Summary which takes all the departments breaks down all expenditures into 
categories. She noted that we have a very aggressive Capital Program within the 
budget which would take our fund balance to just under $5.2 million from our starting 
balance of $10.8 million that is projected down to $5.6 million. We are at a 49% fund 
balance ratio and our minimum standard is 25% which results in a surplus of just over 
$2 million. Mr. Forsythe shared that we don’t have a new projection yet for the new 
sales tax that started January 1, 2021 and will be a revenue source. Mr. Forsythe 
brought forth to the Council the question of if they are comfortable with using 
reserves to fund an aggressive Capital Improvement Plan. Alderman Butler asked how 
the fund balance compares to our total reserves. Mr. Forsythe shared that there are 
reserves in other funds as well as this fund. Alderman Butler expressed his concern 
with being so aggressive that this may spend all reserves within two years. Ms. Baxter 
agreed that we could not do this two years in a row. Alderman Butler expressed his 
concern with the cost increase for operations and personnel. She also noted reserves 
in Health Insurance, IMRF and Social Security. Mayor Manier noted a concern 
regarding if the new Internet Tax revenue would make up for the local sale tax deficits 
when people go back to work full time. Mr. Forsythe noted that the biggest projects in 
the budget are Freedom Parkway and Hilldale. Alderman Brownfield asked Council to 
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remember that Council had tasked the Staff to be aggressive due to lack of projects in 
the past. Mr. Forsythe shared his desire to visit a policy pertaining to Council’s 
appetite for the total reserve with the current policy’s desire is a balance of 25% or 
revenue. Alderman Cobb agreed with Alderman Butler. Mr. Forsythe stated that he 
will take the input and help tweak the budget. He also noted that we will not continue 
to add staff at the rate that was done this year but this year allowed us to make up for 
years of being understaffed. City Treasurer Ellen Dingledine suggested doing a 
projected budget that would show a little further in the future. Mayor Manier agreed.  
 

2nd Reading 
Ordinance: 
Authorizing an 
Intergovernmental 
Agreement for a 
Recycling Collection 
Program 

City Administrator Forsythe provided the second reading of the following ordinance, 
by title and brief synopsis: an ordinance authorizing the Mayor and City Clerk of the 
City of Washington, Tazewell County, Illinois to enter into an Intergovernmental 
Agreement between the City of Washington and County of Tazewell for a County 
approved recycling collection program. 

 
Alderman Dingledine moved and Alderman Cobb seconded. 
 
Alderman Stevens asked if we could use this money towards the glass recycling 
dumpster. Mr. Forsythe stated that we could, however it would reduce the amount 
allocated for brush pick up. Alderman Stevens noted an increase to $45,000 to fully 
fund a brush pick up program and that would be leftover money.  Ms. Baxter noted 
that the $45,000 is the full cost of the brush pick-up and the Christmas tree recycling 
programs, which includes equipment and labor so if it is used for the glass recycling, 
the balance would have to come from the general fund.   
 
On roll call the vote was: 
Ayes:  7   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens 
Nays:  0    
Motion declared carried. 
 

2nd Reading 
Ordinance: 
Increasing the 
allowed number of 
liquor licenses 

City Administrator Forsythe provided the second reading of the following ordinance, 
by title and brief synopsis: an ordinance Increasing the allowed Number of Class A 
Liquor Licenses from 10 to 11. 
 
Alderman Brownfield moved and Alderman Dingledine seconded. 
 
On roll call the vote was: 
Ayes:  7   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens, 
Nays:  0    
Motion declared carried. 
 

1st Reading 
Ordinance: 
Authorizing an 
Agreement with 
Tazewell County for 
Building Inspection 
Services  
 

City Administrator Forsythe provided first reading of the following ordinance, by title 
and brief synopsis: an ordinance authorizing an intergovernmental agreement 
between the City of Washington and County of Tazewell to provide for use of its 
building inspectors to satisfy the City’s needs for inspections and plan reviews 

  

Alderman’s 
Comments 
 

Alderman Brownfield stated that he had a constituent reach out to him regarding the 
recent gas and electrical hikes. This person shared that they had seen on Facebook 
that we talk about this during our budget process. Alderman Brownfield asked Ms. 
Baxter to clarify when that happens. Ms. Baxter stated in the past year, a bid went out 
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that received Council approval and we are locked into the rate so the company can 
not pass the fees back on to the residents. Alderman Stevens asked if this means we 
are locked into these rates and won’t received anything excessive. It was confirmed. 
Alderman Cobb noted that bulk pick up is happening this and next week and the 
Wienermobile will be on the Square on Friday. 
 

Adjournment At 8:28 p.m. Alderman Brownfield moved and Alderman Adams seconded to adjourn.  
Motion carried unanimously by voice vote. 
 
 
 

                                                   __________________________________________ 
                                                                             Valeri L. Brod, City Clerk 
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

 








































































